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Audit And Standards Committee — 22 September 2008.

Standards Board For England - Bulletins Nos.39 and 40

Report of the Strategic Director
of Performance and Development

Recommendation

That the Committee notes the contents of the latest Standards Board Bulletins.

1. Introduction

This report attaches the latest Standards Board Bulletin Nos. 39 and 40
published in June and August 2008.

2. Newsletter highlights.
2. 1 Newsletter No 39 highlights include:

Launch of the Standards Board’s online local reporting system

New guidance

Reviews of local assessment decisions: Timeframe for review requests
Local assessment — A personal reflection

CLG appoints new Chair of the Standards Board

Bulletin statistics.

2. 2 Newsletter No 40 highlights include:

Guidance on the local standards framework

Analysis of first quarterly monitoring returns

Forthcoming events

Seeking views on adjourning local assessment decisions
New Deputy Chair and Board members appointed
Standards Board investigations

Annual Review 2007-08 available online

Monitoring officer seminar

Ethical governance toolkit

DAVID CARTER

Strategic Director of Performance and Development
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Welcome to Issue 39 of the Bulletin.

| am pleased to introduce my first Bulletin since
succeeding David Prince as Chief Executive of
the Standards Board for England. | look forward
to meeting many of you and working closely with
you over the coming months.

Local assessment is now in place, and the last couple of
months have been busy for local authorities preparing for the
introduction of the devolved framework. Some standards
committees have already risen to the challenge of assessing
their first Code of Conduct complaints.

In this Bulletin, we present the personal reflections of the
Strategic Director at Newark and Sherwood District Council on
preparing for local assessment. | hope that you find this an
interesting read. We also focus on the new online local
reporting system. We are confident you will find this system
easy to use.

You are probably aware of the Standards Board’s next Annual
Assembly of Standards Committees, due to be held in October
2008. Delivering the Goods: Local Standards in Action is
proving to be our most popular Annual Assembly ever, with
more than 90% of places already booked. If you have already
secured your place, we would advise you to return your
conference session preference form as soon as possible to
make sure you get your first choice of sessions — they are filling
up fast!

Finally, I am pleased to introduce the new Chair of the
Standards Board, Dr Robert Chilton. Dr Chilton will succeed Sir
Anthony Holland in July 2008 and we present a brief biography
in this Bulletin.

A0\

Glenys Stacey
Chief Executive
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Launch of the Standards Board’s
online local reporting system

Our new local reporting system went live on 8
May 2008 to coincide with the introduction of
local case handling. It was launched by an email
sent to all monitoring officers in our contact
database. The reporting system consists of a
short questionnaire about the authority and the
standards committee, a section to enter some
basic information about each case the standards
committee has received, and some guidance
materials.

You can access the reporting system by visiting
the Resources section of our website,
www.standardsboard.gov.uk, and clicking on
the ‘Monitoring returns’ menu item. This will take
you directly to the login page.

Alternatively, you can go directly to
https://authority.standardsboard.gov.uk.

Support

We have tried our best to make the reporting
system as easy to use as possible. Once you log
in, click on the ‘online help’ link in the left-hand
menu for an online guide to using the system.
There is also an A-Z of questions document,
which explains in more detail what is expected
from each of the questions asked in the form.

Any queries about the quarterly return process
can be sent to:
authorityreturns@standardsboard.gov.uk or
you can speak to the Monitoring Team by calling
0161 817 5300.

Who should complete and submit the
quarterly return?

The monitoring officer is accountable for
submitting accurate and timely returns at the end
of each quarter. We know that some monitoring
officers will delegate the task of filling out and

submitting the return to someone else in their
authority. However, as the accountable person,
we will continue to send all correspondence
regarding quarterly returns only to the monitoring
officer.

It is the monitoring officer’s responsibility to
ensure that the person they have delegated
monitoring returns to is kept up-to-date of any
email notifications from us.

How the quarterly return process works

We will be analysing and reporting on case
handling activity within each quarter. The
quarters are defined by the financial year as
follows:

B Quarter 1 is the beginning of April to the end
of June.

B Quarter 2 is the beginning of July to the end
of September.

B Quarter 3 is the beginning of October to the
end of December.

B Quarter 4 is the beginning of January to the
end of March.

Due to the delayed start of local assessment, the
very first period we are collecting information for
is 8 May 2008 to the end of June 2008.

As a result of the need to collect returns as
quickly and efficiently as possible at the end of
each quarter, there will be a period of ten working
days within which submissions must be made.
This period, which we will refer to as the
‘submission window’, will start on the day after
each quarter has ended. The dates for this for the
current financial year are shown on page 3.

We will send an email reminder to all monitoring
officers when their submission is due.
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Submission window dates for the current
financial year:

B Quarter 1
01 July 2008 to 14 July 2008*

B Quarter 2
01 October 2008 to 14 October 2008*

B Quarter 3
02 January 2009 to 15 January 2009*

B Quarter 4
01 April 2009 to 16 April 2009*

*Midnight on these closing dates.
What happens next?

As the framework beds in and quarterly returns
are collected, we will begin to build up a national
picture of how successful the implementation of
case handling has been. We will be able to
collect data on specific areas of the framework to
allow us to pinpoint good practice and identify
any areas of concern as trends emerge. We may
contact monitoring officers to request further
details about particular cases to help us do this.

As we no longer have responsibility for
investigating all cases on a national level, we will
not be able to continue publishing summaries of
completed investigations on our website. Instead,
we will produce quarterly statistics about cases
handled across the country. We also intend to
compile a report highlighting notable practice in
local case handling on an annual basis.

If you are a monitoring officer and you have not
received the launch email with your username
and password, please contact our monitoring
team on 0161 817 5300 or email
authorityreturns@standardsboard.gov.uk.

New guidance published

The latest guidance to support local authorities in
the implementation and function of the local
standards framework is now available to
download from the Guidance section of our
website www.standardsboard.gov.uk.

Four pieces of guidance and two toolkits have
now been published:

Local assessment of complaints: Details
each stage of the process, as well as offering
guidelines for best practice.

Local assessment toolkit: Useful document
templates for local assessment, which can be
used or adapted by authorities as required.

The role and make-up of standards
committees: Advice on setting up and
operating effective committees.

Local investigations and other action: An
overview of the issues involved in local
investigations and other action.

How to conduct an investigation: A
comprehensive guide to conducting an
investigation.

Investigations toolkit: Useful document
templates to help with conducting
investigations locally, which can be used or
adapted by authorities as required.

Guidance on standards committee
determinations will be published on our website
in early July 2008.
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Reviews of local assessment
decisions: Timeframe for review
requests

If a standards committee decides not to take any
action on a Code of Conduct complaint, then the
complainant has a right of review over that
decision. The complainant should be advised of
their right to ask for a review of a decision to take
no action. They should also be told that they can
exercise this right by writing to the standards
committee with their reasons for requesting a
review.

The standards committee must receive the
complainant's review request within 30 days from
the date on the initial assessment decision
notice.

We would like to clarify that this is 30 days in total
and not 30 working days. Our Local assessment
of complaints guidance, available from our
website, has been updated to reflect this position.

Local assessment — A personal
reflection

Kirsty Cole
Strategic Director (Corporate Services)
Newark and Sherwood District Council

| had thought that Newark and Sherwood District
Council was reasonably well placed for meeting
its new duties and responsibilities when the local
assessment of complaints was introduced by the
Standards Committee (England) Regulations
2008 on 8 May 2008.

We had decided in the autumn of last year to
increase the size of the standards committee to
15, with four independent members, four parish
representatives and seven elected members, in
order to ensure that we had a sufficient pool from
which to draw when setting up assessment and
review sub-committees and hearing panels.

We had placed adverts for new members before
Christmas last year and our standards committee
chair was profiled in the November issue of our
council newsletter, setting out the work
undertaken by the standards committee, outlining
its new role in the local assessment of complaints
and encouraging people to come forward for
positions on the standards committee.

Our marketing campaign was extremely
successful and we were able to recruit three new
independent members of an extremely high
calibre to the standards committee, together with
two additional parish representatives (our two
existing parish representatives are continuing
their term of office for a further year to provide
some continuity in the changeover to the new
arrangements).

The new appointments were confirmed at the
February council meeting and all the new
members were given induction training on the
work of the standards committee — not just in the
local assessment of complaints, but on the
standards committee’s wider role in embedding
high standards of ethical conduct within the
organisation and across the parish councils
within our district.

We had already participated in the Standards
Board'’s local filter pilot in July 2007, and Newark
and Sherwood District Council had been
instrumental in organising further county-wide
training on the local assessment of complaints in
early March 2008, in which our new standards
committee members had participated.

However, what | had not anticipated in the first
week of May 2008 was the sheer volume of
paperwork which | would need to prepare in a
very short timescale, and | certainly hadn’t
anticipated that we would receive our first
complaint immediately after the Regulations came
into effect and before our standards committee
had even had the chance to meet to set up its
assessment and review sub-committees.
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Fortunately, | had built in an initial step within our
complaints procedure that, unless a complainant
indicated otherwise, we would endeavour to
resolve any complaint informally through local
resolution prior to its submission to the
assessment sub-committee.

| consider that this step is permitted within the
regulatory framework as there is no legal
requirement to place the complaint before the
assessment sub-committee until a written
complaint has been sent to the standards
committee (Section 57C of the Local Government
and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007).
Fortunately, this particular complaint had been
expressly addressed to the Chief Executive.

We managed to get a copy of the complaint form
and a notice about the new arrangements onto
the council’s website before 8 May 2008 — but
only just! — and we are still working through the
various forms and other documents for which the
Standards Board has helpfully provided
templates in its toolkit.

Our standards committee will meet on 11 June
2008 to formally establish the assessment sub-
committee and review sub-committee, which we
will draw from a panel of members of the
standards committee rather than having a fixed
membership. | believe that, as monitoring
officers, we have to make pragmatic judgements
of what will work in practice and where any risk or
challenge might lie.

The Standards Board is to be commended in
producing template documentation and guidance
so promptly and efficiently. | know that because
of the speed with which the Standards Board was
required to turn things around, there have been
some amendments to the guidance which was
initially issued. As a word of caution, you need to
double check the Standards Board’s website to
ensure that you are working to the most up-to-
date guidance.

In summary, | am glad that we had increased the
size of our standards committee well in advance
of 8 May 2008 and that we had had the
invaluable experience of participating in the local
filter pilot. However, we still found ourselves in a
position where we were not fully prepared when
the new regulations came into effect and we are
still working hard in putting all the documentation
and procedures in place. It was a much bigger
task than | had envisaged and would have been
virtually impossible without the help and support
offered by the Standards Board.

CLG appoints new
Chair of the Standards
Board

The Secretary of State for
Communities and Local

< Government (CLG) has
appomted Dr Robert Chilton as the new Chair of
the Standards Board for England. He will take
over from Sir Anthony Holland on 1 July 2008 for
a three-year term.

Dr Chilton’s association with local government
goes back to 1965 when he began his career in
regional planning. From the mid-1980s he has
held positions as Chief Executive of Gillingham
Borough Council, Director of Local Government
Studies at the Audit Commission, Head of
Transition and then interim Chief Executive of the
Greater London Authority, and interim
Commissioner for Transport at Transport for
London.

He is also a non-Executive Director of the Waste
and Resources Action Programme, a Board
Member for the Office of the Information
Commissioner, Chair of the major London
housing association the East Thames Group, and
Deputy Chair of ICSTIS, the premium rate phone
regulator.

In announcing Dr Chilton’s appointment on 13
May 2008, Minister for Local Government John
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Healey expressed his confidence in Dr Chilton’s
"strategic vision” and “deep understanding and
experience of local government”. He also
thanked Sir Anthony Holland for his hard work
over the past seven years.

Bulletin statistics

Due to the introduction of local assessment and
our changing role, we will be reporting different
statistical information from now on. This
information will be available following the analysis
of information collected through our online local
reporting system. To find out more about the
operation of this system, please see page 2 of
this Bulletin.
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Welcome to Issue 40 of the Bulletin.

In this Bulletin we present an initial
analysis of the first quarterly monitoring
returns we have received from authorities
on local case handling. A fantastic 98% of
authorities have submitted their returns
and provided us with a clear overview of the
successful operation of the devolved ethical framework
so far. Thank you all for helping us to ensure the
quality of the data.

We are using this opportunity to seek your views on
the potential adjournment of assessment
sub-committee decision making. This is in order for the
monitoring officer to find out whether a subject
member would co-operate with a referral for other
action. We outline our concerns with this approach,
and its possible advantages, and invite your feedback
on the most appropriate practice.

Finally, | am pleased to introduce two new Board
members, Michael Kendall and Elizabeth
Abderrahim, and confirm that Professor Judy
Simons has been appointed as the Standards Board
for England’s new Deputy Chair.

A0

Glenys Stacey
Chief Executive

Seventh Annual Assembly
of Standards Committees

13-14 October 2008, ICC Birmingham
See page 4 for more details
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Guidance on the local standards
framework

The final section of our guidance on the local
standards framework has now been completed
and is available online in the Guidance section of
our website www.standardsboard.gov.uk.

The Standards committee determinations
guidance has been designed to help members
and officers in relevant authorities who are
involved in the determination of complaints that a
member may have breached the Code of
Conduct.

It details each stage of the determination of
complaints process and offers suggestions for
effective practice. In addition, it provides a toolkit
of useful document templates that may be used
or adapted by authorities as required.

Folders containing all of the local standards
framework guidance will be sent to monitoring
officers in early September. Please note that we
have updated The role and make-up of standards
committees guidance and The local assessment
of complaints guidance since they were first
made available on our website. We therefore
recommend that you use the guidance in the
folder, or the guidance which is currently on our
website, as opposed to any versions that you
might have printed off previously.

Analysis of first quarterly
monitoring returns

Data collection

The first quarter of local case handling has now
ended. Following this, we sent an email to the
monitoring officers of all principal authorities
requesting that they submit their first quarterly
return before the deadline of 14 July 2008. The
return helps us to provide the national and
independent oversight necessary for there to be
confidence in a locally based system of complaint
handling.

The first return covers the period of 8 May to

30 June 2008 and involved monitoring officers
answering a series of questions about their
authority’s standards committee. They were also
required to answer questions about any cases
that had been handled locally.

As this was the first time that monitoring officers
had to submit a return — and because our online
system is brand new — we expected a few
teething problems with the data collection.
However, we received an overwhelming
response rate, with a return from 98% of
authorities.

We are also pleased to report that 90% of the
returns do not have any issues needing further
clarification.

Thank you to all monitoring officers, and other
authority employees who submitted on their
behalf, for ensuring that we have a good, solid
data set. This will help us begin to formulate a
national picture of local case handling. It will also
serve as a starting point for identifying standards
committees that we can work with to achieve the
goal of ensuring consistently high ethical
standards in local government.
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Feedback

We are currently gathering feedback from a
sample of monitoring officers about their
experiences of completing and submitting their
quarterly return. Thanks to all the monitoring
officers who are participating in this. As a result,
we are already looking at making some
improvements to the system for future quarterly
returns. These include:

B an automated acknowledgement page, so
that you will know instantly that your return
has been submitted successfully

B a smarter log off procedure, so that
monitoring officers of more than one authority
can switch between multiple accounts more
easily

B improvements to the way that closed cases
are managed by the system (over the long
term we hope to include an archive of old
case details)

Analysis

We are currently analysing the 90% of returns
that are complete, and contacting the other 8% of
authorities whose returns have issues that need
clarifying. We have sent a further request to the
2% of authorities who have not yet submitted
their return.

However, our initial observations of the data are
as follows:

Standards committees

B On average, standards committees have nine
members in total, which includes three
independent members and, if the authority
has parish or town councils, three parish
representatives.

B 99% of standards committees have an
independent chair.

Cases handled locally

B 321 cases were received locally between
8 May and 30 June 2008.

B Because the reporting period was shorter
than usual, 48% of cases did not have a
decision about how they should be handled
by the time the quarter closed. The chart
below shows the split of decisions for all
cases where a decison was made.

REFERRAL DECISIONS

3  Referred to the Standards Board for England
- Referred to the monitoring officer for alternative action

65 Referred to the monitoring officer for investigation

Not referred for investigation

B Discounting the cases where a decision had
not been reached, the breakdown shows that
most cases were either referred to the
monitoring officer for investigation or not
referred at all.
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SOURCE OF COMPLAINT

10 Other

8 Parish/Town clerk

Member of the public

B As shown in the chart above, more than half
of the cases came from complaints made by
members of the public. A large proportion
also came from members.

The next quarterly return covers case activity in
the period 1 July to 30 September 2008. This
includes new cases received in the period and
previous cases that have progressed in the
period. The submission window for returns will be
open from 1 to 14 October 2008. A reminder
email will be sent to all monitoring officers nearer
the time.

A more detailed breakdown of quarterly returns is
now available in the Quarterly statistics section of
our website www.standardsboard.gov.uk.

Forthcoming events

More than 800 delegates will be attending the
fully booked Seventh Annual Assembly,
‘Delivering the goods: Local standards in
action’ at the ICC, Birmingham, this October.

Breakout sessions are filling up fast and if you
have secured your place at the conference, you
are urged to choose your sessions and return
your preference form as soon as possible to
avoid disappointment.

Many of the presentations and handouts from the
Assembly will also be available on the conference
website, www.annualassembly.co.uk straight
after the event.

We will also be exhibiting at the Liberal
Democrat party conference, 13-18 September
2008, Labour party conference, 21-25
September 2008 and the Conservative party
conference, 28 September — 1 October 2008.

The Standards Board is urging authorities to
enter the Standards and Ethics award category at
the 2009 LGC Awards.

Entering the Standards and Ethics award is a
great opportunity to raise the profile of your
standards committee. The award will go to an
authority which has a dynamic, innovative
approach to improving and promoting standards
of member conduct. Reaching the final shortlist
will also mean that your authority’s ethical
standards have been judged to be among the
best in the country — a powerful message to send
to your local community.

Entries are welcome from authorities of any size
or status. You can submit yours online at
www.lgcawards.co.uk, where you can also find
further information on the criteria for the
Standards and Ethics category and on the LGC
Awards as a whole. The closing date for entries
is 3 October 2008.

Date for your diary: The Eighth Annual
Assembly will be held on 12-13 October 2009
at the ICC.
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Seeking views on adjourning local
assessment decisions

Under Section 57A(2) of the Local Government
Act 2000, as amended (the Act), when a
standards committee receives a complaint it must
either:

(1) take no action on the complaint

(2) refer the case to the Standards Board for
England, or

(3) refer the case to the monitoring officer of the
authority concerned

If the third option is chosen, then under Section
66(6) of the Act, the standards committee can
give directions to the monitoring officer about
how to deal with the case. The case can either be
dealt with by way of a direction to investigate it or
to take other action. Once a case is referred for
action other than investigation it cannot
subsequently be investigated.

Understandably, some standards committees are
reluctant to direct the monitoring officer to deal
with a case by way of other action when they
may not know enough about the circumstances
of the case, and do not know whether the
member complained about will cooperate with
that other action. This is especially true when
there does not appear to be any sanction against
a member who fails to cooperate with other
action, other than perhaps another complaint
based on disrepute.

It has been suggested that one way around this
difficulty is for the standards committee to
adjourn consideration of a case they think might
be suitable for other action, and ask the
monitoring officer to find out whether the member
will cooperate.

An adjournment to enable effective consultation
with the monitoring officer would appear to be
possible. It is something that does not appear to
be prohibited by law. Also, paragraph 13(2) of the

Standards Committee (England) Regulations

2008 (the Regulations), requires the standards
committee to consult with the monitoring officer
before giving any direction to take other action.

However, there are concerns. Much depends on
how the decision is minuted. If the monitoring
officer is asked to find out more about the case
and the options available to take other action,
rather than specifically asked to find out about
the attitude of the member to other action, some
of those concerns lessen.

Here are some concerns and advantages we
have identified and an alternative approach.

Concerns

(1) Asking the monitoring officer to find out
whether the member will cooperate runs the
risk of putting the decision about investigation
or other action in the hands of the subject
member and not the assessment
sub-committee.

(2) The target of dealing with complaints within
20 working days is difficult to achieve.

(3) What other action is to be discussed and who
decides it? Will the standards committee or
the monitoring officer effectively make the
decision? Or, will it end up being a
negotiation with the member if they say “Well,
| am not having mediation but | will do training
if it consists of X and is done by Y"? We
believe this would undermine the authority of
the standards committee.

(4) There is a danger that the monitoring officer
will end up effectively starting an investigation
before being instructed to do so.

(5) The member may take the opportunity to try
and give the monitoring officer information to
pass on to the standards committee to try and
persuade it to take no action.
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(6) The more information the monitoring officer
collects during the adjournment the more
difficult it becomes for members of the
standards committee to sit as part of a
hearing panel later. The member will find it
easier to argue that any standards committee
member is biased by having received more
information than was appropriate or
necessary to carry out their functions under
Section 57A of the Act.

(7) There is an argument that taking into account
information other than that provided by the
complainant is unlawful. We say the
monitoring officer can take steps to clarify the
complaint or clarify basic facts. If the subject
member is asked how they would react to a
direction for other action, this would be
finding out what the subject member thinks
and feeding that into the decision-making
process. Is that an irrelevant consideration?

Advantages

(1) The members of the standards committee
know what the member’s attitude is said to be
about the solution the standards committee is
proposing to deal with the complaint.

(2) The standards committee can send a case for
investigation when the alternative might have
been ineffective other action.

(3) The case may be settled and the standards
committee can decide to take no action.

Alternative

The standards committee sends the case for
investigation and lets the monitoring officer know
that it might not consider the case to be as
serious, if the member were willing to comply with
other action. Therefore, if the member so
indicates then (subject to any other information
the monitoring officer might have gathered which
suggested otherwise) the monitoring officer

should feel free to ask that the case be returned
to them.

Regulation 16(1)(a) of the Regulations might be
capable of being read as supporting this
approach. However, there can be a difference
between the seriousness of a case and the
appropriate way to resolve it.

We would like to receive views from you about
what you think should constitute the most
appropriate practice. Please contact
kymberlie.connell@standardsboard.gov.uk
with your views by 22 September 2008.

New Deputy Chair and Board
members appointed

Professor Judy Simons has been appointed as
the Standards Board for England’s new Deputy
Chair by the Secretary of State for Communities
and Local Government. The Secretary of State
also appointed Michael Kendall and Elizabeth
Abderrahim as our new Board members.

These appointments to the Board began on

14 July 2008 for a three-year term. Professor
Judy Simons takes over from Patricia Hughes
CBE, who was Deputy Chair of the Standards
Board since it was established in 2001. Patricia’s
term ended on 30 June 2008.

Michael Kendall was Monitoring Officer at West
Sussex County Council and is former Lead
Officer and former President of ACSeS. Michael
replaces Roger Taylor whose term ended on 30
October 2007.

Lizzie Abderrahim is a self-employed Freelance
Trainer and Independent Chair of Gloucester City
Council’s standards committee. Lizzie replaces
Professor Judy Simons who became Deputy
Chair.

In announcing the new appointments on 17 July
2008, Minister for Local Government John
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Healey said he was pleased with all the
appointments. “All three bring extensive skills and
experience to their new roles and will help the
Board to develop its role in the maintenance of
high standards of conduct in local government.”
He also thanked Patricia Hughes for all she had
done during her time as Deputy Chair.

Standards Board investigations

We are now receiving the first cases referred to
the Standards Board by standards committees.
As you know, there are a number of factors we
take into account in reaching our decision
whether to accept them. This includes
exceptional circumstances.

The recent amendments to the Local
Government Act 2000 enhanced our powers to
share information related to investigations with
other regulators, particularly the Local
Government Ombudsman and the Audit
Commission. We are working with these two
organisations to update our communications. The
new memoranda of understanding will be publicly
available when completed.

One of the matters to come out of our
discussions with the Ombudsman was that we
would expect to accept complaints which involve
allegations of both maladministration and a
breach of the Code as an exceptional
circumstance. This means that the two
investigations could be organised in the most
effective and timely way. So, if you are dealing
with a complaint arising from incidents that have
also resulted, or are likely to result, in an
Ombudsman case or an audit enquiry, you will
find the Standards Board sympathetic to a
request to investigate.

Another amendment to the Local Government
Act 2000 gives ethical standards officers the
power to send final reports of investigations
which do not result in a standards committee
hearing to standards committees. This can

happen if the ethical standards officer “believes
that it will assist that committee in the discharge
of its functions”, as quoted from Section 64(3A) of
the Local Government Act 2000.

The functions of a standards committee are:

B to promote and maintain high standards of
conduct by members

B to advise on the adoption and revision of a
code of conduct

B to monitor its operation

B to arrange training on matters related to the
authority’s code of conduct

They also, of course, now have functions relating
to complaints of breaches of the Code of
Conduct.

We are now sending copies of reports to
standards committees when most investigations
are completed. We think that it is important for
standards committees to understand the
background to ethical problems that may have
arisen in their area. Sometimes investigations
suggest problems with particular policies,
procedures or culture locally, which are not part
of our remit to investigate, but which seem likely
to cause further problems in the future. Where
this is the case, we will draw the committee’s
attention to those things which we think they
might want to look into.

The reports are not sent to enable the committee
to reconsider the complaint. Not only would it be
unfair to the member concerned to do that, but
the committee would not be able to do it fairly
without being able to satisfy itself that it could
look at and question the primary evidence.

We would be very interested to know how useful
standards committees find these reports and any
suggestions of ways we could help them use this
learning opportunity. Please feel free to contact
the Standards Board’s Investigations team on
0161 817 5300 with your thoughts.
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Annual Review 2007-08 available
online

The Standards Board’s Annual Review 2007-08
is now available from the Publications section of
our website www.standardsboard.gov.uk. In it,
we look back at our performance over the past 12
months and look ahead to future challenges and
opportunities.

The theme of this year’s review is 'Local delivery.
National support.’. It looks at how we prepared
for 8 May 2008, when local authorities' standards
committees became responsible for receiving
complaints and deciding what to do with them.
The review also looks at our new, more strategic
role, and how it will enable us to offer greater
support and advice on the ground.

This year, we have also provided a text only
version on our website, which means that you
can read and print the text from each chapter, as
well as downloading the publication as a pdf. If
you require a hard copy, please email
publications@standardsboard.gov.uk.

Monitoring officer seminar

On 16 June, the Standards Board hosted a
seminar for monitoring officers who have carried
out ethical standards officers' directions. A
direction is where an allegation of a breach of the
Code of Conduct is sent back to a monitoring
officer for alternative action. This may include the
use of mediation, conciliation, conflict resolution,
mentoring, training, and review of policies and
protocols.

As we develop the use of directions, we will
encourage the constructive use of party group
discipline and levering in peer support from
neighbouring authorities that have overcome their
problems.

The event was run by Jennifer Rogers, Ethical
Standards Officer, and John Williams, Senior
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Policy Adviser. Fifteen monitoring officers
attended, and each shared their successes and
failures, including their experience of difficulties
at parish level.

Key messages were that disputes are often very
deep seated and originate in events that occurred
long ago; and that disputes that might be
inflamed by investigation are better approached
by alternative action. There is a specific provision
for alternative action in regulations made under
the recent Local Government and Public
Involvement in Health Act 2007.

We are having another seminar in January so we
can share and develop our ideas further in the
light of experience. Please call Kymberlie Connell
on 0161 817 5300 or email
kymberlie.connell@standardsboard.gov.uk if
you would like to become involved in this initiative.

Ethical governance toolkit

The Standards Board, the Improvement and
Development Agency and the Audit Commission
have been working in partnership to update the
ethical governance toolkit. The toolkit reflects the
changes brought about by the Local Government
and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 and is
now available to use.

Many authorities have already benefitted from
using the toolkit, which is designed to help local
authorities identify how well they are meeting the
ethical agenda and to improve their
arrangements.

For further information on the ethical governance
toolkit and for contact details, please visit the
Ethical Governance section of the IDeA website,
which you can find at
www.idea.gov.uk/knowledge.



